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November 14, 2024 
 
The Honourable Anita Anand, P.C., M.P. 
President of the Treasury Board of Canada 
90 Elgin Street, 8th Floor 
Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0R5 
 
By email: president-presidente@tbs-sct.gc.ca; monique.lugli@tbs-sct.gc.ca  
 
 

Re: Upholding the Indigenous exception to prescribed presence in the workplace 

 
Dear Minister: 

We were recently approached by the Indigenous Federal Employees’ Network (IFEN), which 
represents Indigenous public sector workers across all federal departments, with concerns about 
the implementation of the Direction on Prescribed Presence in the Workplace.  
 
IFEN said that many Indigenous federal public sector workers are being told by managers that the 
clear exception to the Direction (for Indigenous employees whose location is critical to their identity 
to work from their communities) is invalid if they live within 125 km of their formal work location. We 
hope that the repeated denials of remote work to exempt Indigenous employees can be easily 
remedied with clear communication from your office to all federal departments that each exception 
is a standalone. There is no obligation to meet multiple criteria. 
 
The examples cited in Appendix A demonstrate the adverse impact on Indigenous members. We are 
very concerned that the important effort to attract and retain Indigenous employees is being 
compromised by lack of explicit and appropriate guidance on RTO exceptions. Your office is well 
aware of the importance of this exemption for Indigenous cultural survival and wellbeing, as part of 
Canada’s ongoing reconciliation efforts to reckon with genocide and colonial legacies in our current 
workplace.  
 
A key issue is the impact on Indigenous women in the federal public service, who have expressed 
significant concerns regarding safety within federal workplaces. These concerns are heightened in 
the context of Canada’s ongoing crisis of Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls 
(MMIWG), leading many Indigenous women to prefer working from their homes and communities. 
The arbitrary denial of this well-documented exemption request conflicts starkly with Canada’s 
commitment to advancing reconciliation.  
 
It directly undermines obligations set out in the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of 
Indigenous Peoples, the Truth and Reconciliation Commission’s Calls to Action, the final report of the 
National Inquiry into MMIWG, and the Clerk’s Indigenous hiring targets, along with other repeatedly 
stated national reconciliation goals. 
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As this constitutes a clear violation of an exception that your office has repeatedly emphasized as a key 
reconciliation commitment, we expect clear communications spelling out clear guidance on the exceptions 
provided to all Deputy Ministers, Deputy Minister equivalents and other relevant senior civil service staff 
for all federal departments and agencies covered by the Direction no later than November 28, 2024, at 
5:00pm ET.  
 
We are available to discuss this issue before that date. If we do not hear from your office confirming these 
steps, we will explore other options to increase pressure to resolve this problem.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Nathan Prier  

President, Canadian Association of Professional Employees 

president@acep-cape.ca  

 

 
Sharon DeSousa  
National President, Public Service Alliance of Canada 
DeSousS@psac-afpc.com 
 

 
 
Jennifer Carr 
President, The Professional Institute of the Public Service of Canada 
jcarr@pipsc.ca  
 
 
CC: See attached page 
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ANNEX 1 

Indigenous Employee Statements 
 

Employee A 

• Has worked for the department for 17 years. Has always worked on reserve. 

• Received approval from their director during the pandemic to move from Thunder Bay, ON back to 

their reserve in BC, which is approximately 108kms from an ISC regional office in Vancouver. 

• The approval was based on an Indigenous employee’s cultural connection to their community and 

was not combined with the distance from a regional office. 

• Even though they work in British Columbia, they are an HQ employee, which means they also work 

HQ hrs (5:30am to 1:30pm). 

• This has also allowed them to be more involved in their community through volunteer activities etc. 

and their children are immersed in the community and through cultural practices.  

• Their request to renew her full time telework agreement was denied. 

• This means the following: 

o They will no longer be able to work HQ hrs. and will not align with the team. 

o They have only one staff member that works in a regional office, the other staff are located 

in different time zones. 

o It will have devastating financial impacts due to the loss of not being able to work on reserve 

o While 108 kms away from the regional office, their commute time would be approximately 2 

hrs. each way. This does not take into consideration inclement weather. 

o They love her job, is a strong First Nations employee and has praise from their director but is 

currently looking at other departments where the criteria to work from an Indigenous 

community is not combined with the 125 km exemption. (Ex. Canadian Heritage job posting 

advertises the possibility of 100 telework for Indigenous employees to work from their 

community) 

o They are considering leaving government all together 

o This situation is causing them extreme stress and anxiety, sleepless nights and frustration. 

 

Employee B 

• Has worked for the Federal Government for 28 years. They have always worked on reserve, in their 

home community. 

• The regional office in Kahnawake is closing because the building is unsafe and there are no plans to 

move staff elsewhere in the community. 

• Even though they work in Kahnawake, they are an HQ employee. 

• This allows them to be more involved in their community. 

• Their full-time telework request was denied. 

• This means the following: 
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o It will have devastating financial impacts due to the loss of not being able to work on 

reserve, which has been doing for 28 years. 

o As they are an HQ employee, they are the only one of the team that works in a regional 

office. Montreal is not the regional office, and we do not provide any Estates Services in that 

office so they would just be plugging in as I do at home. 

o They love their job, is a strong First Nations employee and has praise from their director but 

is currently looking at other departments where the criteria to work from an Indigenous 

community is not combined with the 125 km exemption. 

o They are also considering potentially leaving government all together and retiring early. 

o This situation gives them extreme stress, sleepless nights and frustration. 

 

Employee C 

“In terms of the requirement that employees return to the office a minimum of three days per week, 
with executives returning for four, this has a serious impact for Indigenous employees who work on-
reserve, as we would no longer be able to meet the requirement to work at least 90% of the time on-
reserve. I have for some time now arranged for office space, at my own expense, in the (urban 
reserve) that is part of the X First Nation.  
 
As a status ‘Indian’, there are tax advantages to working at least 90% of the time on reserve. In 
seeking an extension of my secondment, I had done so on the understanding that the exemption for 
Indigenous employees would continue to apply.  (CRA is notoriously difficult about this, and in the 
event of an audit, would require strong evidence of on-reserve office presence.)  
 
Additionally, a colleague and I have the opportunity to connect with other Indigenous community 
members who are active in the Indigenous community here in (urban center), as well as a few other 
First Nations federal public servants from other departments similarly leasing office space in the 
same building, and so there is a social dynamic that is also important to us to maintain ties and 
involvement in our community.” 
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[CRITICS] 

cc Anthony Housefather, Parliamentary Secretary to the President of the Treasury Board 
anthony.housefather@parl.gc.ca   
Stephanie Kusie, Shadow Minister for Treasury Board Stestephanie.kusie@parl.gc.ca  
Gabriel Ste-Marie, Bloc Québécois critic of the Treasury Board gabriel.ste-marie@parl.gc.ca   
Richard Cannings, NDP critic Treasury Board richard.cannings@parl.gc.ca    
 

  
[DMs] 

1. Christopher MacLennan – FAC Christopher.MacLennan@international.gc.ca  
2. David Morrison – FAC David.Morrison@international.gc.ca  
3. Rob Stewart – FAC Rob.Stewart@international.gc.ca  
4. Chris Forbes – FIN Canada Chris.Forbes@fin.gc.ca.  
5. Jean-François Tremblay – EC JF.Tremblay@ec.gc.ca  
6. Dr. Harpreet S. Kochhar – IRCC harpreet.kochhar@cic.gc.ca  
7. Gina Wilson – ISC gina.wilson@sac-isc.gc.ca  
8. Arun Thangaraj – TC arun.thangaraj@tc.gc.ca  
9. Arianne Reza – PSPC Arianne.Reza@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.  
10. Stefanie Beck – DND Stefanie.Beck@forces.gc.ca EA; Meryem.Naili@forces.gc.ca  
11. Valerie Gideon – CIRNAC valerie.gideon@rcaanc-cirnac.gc.ca  
12. Mike Duheme – DND Michael.Duheme@remp-gre.gc.ca  
13. Shawn Tupper – Public Safety Shawn.tupper@ps-sp.gc.ca  
14. Kelly Gillis – Infrastructure kelly.gillis@infc.gc.ca  
15. Annette Gibbons – DFO annette.gibbons@dfo-mpo.gc.ca  
16. Lawrence Hanson – Agri. lawrence.hanson@agr.gc.ca  
17. Shalene Curtis-Micallef – Justice Shalene.Curtis-Micallef@justice.gc.ca  
18. Isabelle Mondou – Cdn Heritage isabelle.mondou@pch.gc.ca  
19. Leslie Weir – Library and Achieves leslie.weir@bac-lac.gc.ca  
20. Christine Ivory – LoP Christine.Ivory@parl.gc.ca  
21. Stéphane Perrault - Elections Canada Stéphane.Perrault@elections.ca    
22. Frances McRae – WAGE frances.mcrae@fegc-wage.gc.ca  
23. Anne Kelly – Correctional Services Canada Anne.Kelly@csc-scc.gc.ca.  
24. Marie-Chantal Girard – Public Service Commission Marie-Chantal.Girard@cfp-psc.gc.ca  
25. Erin O’Gorman – CBSA erin.ogorman@cbsa-asfc.gc.ca  
26. Paul Ledwell – Veterans Affairs  Paul.Ledwell@veterans.gc.ca  

 

[IFEN] 

1. ifenexecutive@gmail.com 
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